
ways in which the world of family 
and community she inhabits at once 
both protect and doom her; Dora 
Shulner's "Reyzele's Weddingn pro- 
vides a revealing glimpse into the 
complex social codes surrounding 
courtship and marriage; Malka Lee's 
"Through the Eyes of Childhoodn 
offers a poignant depiction ofa young 
girl whose aspirations to become a 
poet pit her against her father and the 
conventions ofher community. These 
and the many other pieces in this 
admirabe collection together illumi- 
nate a world of experience that most 
readers will have heretofore glimpsed 
only dimly. Further, they add sub- 
stantially to our appreciation of the 
important role women writers have 
played in developing the Yiddish lit- 
erary tradition. 

Women writers have also contrib- 
uted significantly to the Jewish-Ca- 
nadian literary tradition in English. 
The work of Miriam Waddington, 
Adele Wiseman, Shirley Faessler, 
Helen Weinzweig, Erna Paris, and 
Fredelle Bruser Maynard, for exam- 
ple, constitutes an impressive literary 
foundation upon which younger gen- 
erations ofwomen writers in Canada, 
both Jewish and non-Jewish, can 
build. Though their works vary 
greatly in terms ofsubject matter and 
genre, each gives voice to and cel- 
ebrates life at the margins rather than 
at the centres of various kinds of 
social power. The poems, short sto- 
ries, and critical writing of Miriam 
Wadding-ton and the novels and 
short stories of Adele Wiseman can 
be seen as emblematic of this per- 
spective. For example, Adele 
Wiseman's artful and subversive 
novel, Crackpot (1 974), foregrounds 
a working-class Jewish prostitute 
growing up in Winnipeg in the inter- 
war years, weaving her story into a 
profound challenge to the glib codes 
of Anglo-Canadian nativism, puri- 
tanism, patriarchy, and materialism. 

Two recent books by Jewish-Ca- 
nadian women writers carry on this 
tradition of celebrating difference, 
though their literary quality makes 
them considerably less significant 
than their predecessors, in terms of 

the contribution they make to Cana- 
dian literature. Sharon Kish's juve- 
nile fiction, Fittingln (Toronto: Sec- 
ond Story Press, 1995), chronicles 
the often painful experiences of her 
young protagonist, Mollie, as she 
comes to understand what it means 
to be Jewish in a gentile world. Al- 
though Fredelle Bruser Maynard 
makes the same point about differ- 
ence and the ultimate importance of 
faith and love with more artistry and 
the added bonus of insightful depic- 
tion of region in her fictionalized 
memoir, RaisinsandAlmondc (l  972), 
Kish's novel is nevertheless instruc- 
tive for young readers, providing 
them, through the medium of an 
accessible, engaging, and contempo- 
rary suburban character with whom 
they can identify, with a fictional 
lesson in how it might feel to grow up 
outside the cultural mainstream. 

Karen X. Tulchinsky's In Her Na- 
ture, acollection ofshort stories about 
lesbian experience, is also squarely 
within the tradition of writing by 
Jewish-Canadian women I have de- 
lineated. Like Wiseman's Crackpot, 
Tulchinsky's stories give voice to 
women who have heretofore been 
largely silenced by the powerful 
mechanisms of both Jewish culture 
and the larger society. "A Different 
Kind of love," for example, portrays 
a "typicaln Jewish mother, recently 
widowed, coming to grips with her 
daughter's lesbianism. Despite her 
initial misgivings, Mrs. Rabinovitch's 
open and loving nature ultimately 
enables her to accept her daughter 
Nomi's lesbian lifestyle as positive 
and fulfilling. Unabashedly didactic, 
the stories portray again and again the 
challenges faced by lesbians in a hos- 
tile world, and call for greater toler- 
ance and understanding. Although 
this is hardly a message one would 
want to quarrel with, one might wish 
for more artistry in language, form, 
and characterization than Tulchin- 
sky's stories display. One might also 
see in a few of them a perpetuation of 
some of the very stereotypes Ms. 
Tulchinsky seems dedicated to writ- 
ing against, as for example in her 
depiction of Mrs. Rabinovitch, the 

rather stock Jewish mother, or of 
Toby and the other tough "dykesn 
who hang out at "Rosie's Seaside" 
bar, looking for lovers. Nevertheless, 
Tulchinsky's fictional world is often 
energetic, earthy, and entertaining 
and one can see it as yet another 
strand in the rich tradition created by 
Jewish-Canadian women writers, 
working in both Yiddish and Eng- 
lish, of giving voice to the previously 
silenced, of celebrating the margins. 

Tamara Palmer Seik is an Associate 
Pro$ssor in the Faculv of GeneralStud- 
ies at the University of Calgary. 
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by Susan Nosov 

Canadian Jewish feminist move- 
ments, likeother political movements 
for social change, are built on ques- 
tioning and challenging what exists 
and examining what could be done to 
make it better. At the root ofmuch of 
this work are questions ofidentity. As 
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Jews and as women, how do we locate 
ourselves with regards to the anti-sem- 
itism we face here, and how does this 
connect to other issues of oppression? 

A number of non-fiction books 
written by Jewish women in Canada 
trace issues of identity and commu- 
nity for Jewish women at different 
points in Canadian history. Some 
critically examine the involvement of 
Jewish women in social justice work, 
others focus more on life for Jews in 
Canada in general. 

This review gives a brief introduc- 
tion to four non-fiction books writ- 
ten and published in Canada within 
the last few years. To varying degrees, 
all deal with questions of identity, 
and the period of time they cover is 
primarily the early part of this cen- 
tury. Some of the women were born 
in Canada and others came here as 
young women. Most of the examples 
in these books look at urban realities, 
yet small rural communities are also 
briefly covered. Written either as bi- 
ographies or research essays, all four 
books look at very different aspects of 
being Jewish women, and provide 
important historical analyses of issues 
ofJewish identity, as well as questions 
of gender and race. 

Thc Wrctchcdofthc Earth andMc is 
thc story ofa young woman i journry 
which  start^ in Romania and moves to 
Toronto in the '20s and '30s. She 
takes the reader through her depar- 
ture from Romania in 19 19 with her 
mother and sister and into Canada 
where she had dreams of freedom, 
wealth, and education. The opportu- 
nities life in Canada actually pre- 
sented to her were hard work and 
little money. 

Minerva began working in the &c- 
tories shortly after arriving in To- 
ronto at age 15. In her descriptions of 
her life, she always contextdize. her 
own stories with the larger stories of 
politics, geography, and life for other 
Jews and other women at that time. 
She is also aware of the connections 
to racism and other forms of oppres- 
sion of people different from herself. 
Her anger and shock at not having 
the freedom promised to her was 
turned into a thirst to understand 

why this was happening to her and 
others, and a conviction that it should 
not be allowed to continue. 

As a result, she found a home in the 
Young Communist League (YCL). It 
was there that she was able to make 
sense ofher life and put her experien- 
ces into educational work and union 
organizing. 

Minnie, as she became known, was 
a pioneer Jewish feminist activist. 
Instrumental in forming anti-pov- 
erty groups and setting up relief cen- 
tres that specifically addressed the 
needs of single women, she was ac- 
tively involved in fighting the gov- 
ernment on social benefits cutbacks. 
She participated in anti-government 
protests and even stood on a soapbox 
or two in the process. Her political 
analysis is revealed in one such action 
in which she dimbed up a lamp post 
to get away from a police officer. The 
crowd gave the young cop such a hard 
time that he left. Instead of feeling 
proud of herself, she reflected on the 
life of the young cop, who like her 
mother was a member of the working 
class, doing the job that was available 
to him, at a time when choice was not 
an option. 

Fear of communists on the part of 
Jews and non-communists at the time 
is conveyed through her telling of her 
mother's disdain and disapproval of 
the movement. Her thoughtll reflec- 
tions provide the reader with more 
than the mainstream opinions about 
communism, allowing for a more 
complex understanding of the Cana- 
dian communist movement at a spe- 
cific time and within a particular 
context. 

Her descriptions of the YU groups 
and activities create a landscape of 
what it was like to be a radical Jew in 
the 1920s. She describes how other 
women and Jews participated in the 
communist movement in Toronto 
and elsewhere, taking us chronologi- 
cally through Toronto's and Cana- 
da's political history from the per- 
spective of this young woman. 

The Wrctchcdofthc Earth andMc is 
not simply a biography but is also a 
socio-political histography. Minerva's 
critical analysis of class, race, and 

oppression gives valuable insight into 
the realities of current social move- 
ments. Although she does not di- 
rectly describe sexism, much of the 
way in which she locates women of 
the time, in the communist move- 
ment, on the job or in the unemploy- 
ment lines, dearly shows her aware- 
ness of the oppression of women. 

The book takes us to the point of 
her leaving the movement and look- 
ing for more global approaches to 
battling injustice. This perspective 
leads her to working for the CCF (Co- 
operative Commonwealth Federa- 
tion), now the NDP. Her book ends 
with a note that in 1963 she worked 
for the NDP in the Federal elections. It 
would be fascinating to know where 
the author is today and what forms 
her political struggles would take in 
the light ofpresent political dimates. 

Swcaahop Stn$ is in many ways an 
archival document ofthe union move- 
ment in Toronto between 1900 and 
1939. Frager's research provides a 
critical examination of the Canadian 
labour movement, focusing on the 
labourer's actions, Jewish involve- 
ment in the garment industry, and 
the crucial role of Jewish men and 
women within social justice move- 
ments. She interviews both men and 
women involved in the left who fought 
the battle for the rights of workers. 

While Frager examines the various 
cross sections and interconnections 
of class, ethnicity, and gender in the 
labour movement, a great deal of 
research focuses on the experiences of 
women and Jews both as workers and 
owners in the fictories. Herexamina- 
tion of women's roles also bring out 
historical references to strikes by Jew- 
ish housewives, and Jewish women's 
consumer boycotts, during this pe- 
riod. She cites examples of Jewish 
women boycotting andlor demon- 
strating outside shops to protest the 
price of kosher foods. 

This book is also a valuable re- 
source in terms ofstatistical informa- 
tion, locating divisions of gender, 
race, as well as class. For example: in 
19 1 1,60 per cent ofgarment workers 
were female; by the 1930s the major- 
ity of Toronto's garment shops were 
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owned by Jews; by 193 1, Jews consti- 
tuted approximately 46 per cent of 
the people employed in the garment 
industry. 

Frager critically analyses the rela- 
tionships between Jewish employers 
and Jewish workers, raising compli- 
catedissuesofsolidaritybetwctn Jews. 
She also examines the divisions and 
solidarity among non-Jewish work- 
ers as well as the lack of support from 
the mainstream women's movement 
for "Jewish strikes." By providing 
detailed accounts, Fragcr's research 
frames the ways in which ethnicity, 
gender, and dass entered into the 
reporting of the strikes at that time. 

An examination of the inter- 
connectedness ofclass, race, and gen- 
der in the strikes and struggles make 
Frager's comprehensive book an im- 
portant piece of Jewish working class 
history. "As the Jewish labour activ- 
ists struggled to build a militant 
movement to advance their class in- 
terests," she notes, "their experience 
ofoppression as Jews heightened their 
political awareness and often sharp- 
ened their commitment toactivism." 

Frager's anti-oppression analysis of 
the labour movement incorporates 
class, race, and gender as separate yet 
linked issues in social justice strug- 
gles and can be particularly useful for 
such work today. 

~ a ~ e  ~chulman's memoir is appro- 
priately dedicated ". . . to the future 
ofour Jewish youth.. . who continue 
the Jewish heritage and carry on the 
memory." 

Schulman writes about her happy 
childhood in the little town of Lenin, 
Russia, and her life as a partisan fighter 
after Nazi murderers killed her h- 
ily and most of the other inhabitants 
of Lenin. A Partisan i M m o i r  is also 
dedicated to the memory ofher h- 
ily and to the partisans who died 
fighting for Jewish dignity, honour, 
and peace. Now a Canadian, Schul- 
man leaves achronicleofJewish wom- 
en's activism, survival, and fight for 
justice. Justice is in fact a ,  crucial 
aspect ofher survival and is clearly ar- 
ticulated in every part of her telling. 

A Partisan i Mmoir is the story of 
one Jewish woman who survived the 

Holocaust by escaping into the for- 
ests of Russia and becoming a parti- 
san fighter. Schulman joined a parti- 
san group with whom she survived 
fbr two years in the forests avenging 
the Nazi murders. Her memoir is a 
sensitive and insightful story, written 
almost in a diary fashion. It tells the 
difficult t ~ t h  of the a b w  and tor- 
ture and gruesome murders she wit- 
nessed under the Nazis. Jewish iden- 
tity and anti-Semitism and fighting 
for survival are obviously central to 
any Holocaust survivor's story; Faye's 
specificstyle ofwriting c o n t d i  
"ordinary" events of anti-Semitism 
prior to the Nazi invasion as well as 
the ways in which it was present 
amongst the non-Jewish partisans. 
These incidents are written about in 
a way that keeps them distinct from 
the Holocaust, yet as the Holocaust is 
the backdrop to her story, the reader 
knows how far such hatred can go. - 

Schulman was one of an estimated 
20,000 Jewish partisans, approxi- 
mately 500 of whom were women. 
She speaks of the strength she gained in 
just knowing about all the other Jewish 
girls and boys who were fighters. 

There were Jews from cities and 
farms, Jews from towns and vil- 
lages, young men and women 
raised in a tradition of learning 
and culture to respect one an- 
other. They were a peace-loving 
people who had known nothing 
of war.. . . Torn from the lives 
they had once known, they stood 
up and fought like lions. 

Her accounts help dismantle the 
myths that Jews did nothing to resist 
the mass murders by the Nazis and 
gives context to the history of Jews 
fighting anti-Semitism and injustice. 
Her story reminds us that there were 
uprisings and resistance, that 20,000 
or more East European Jews fought 
as partisans. This represented a pin- 
nacle of bravery in the history of the 
Jewish people+that should never be 
forgotten, and need never be repeated. 

Today, Schulman continues to 
fight anti-Semitism and oppression 
by speaking to high school students 

in the Toronto area. 
HalftbeKingdm is a book of seven 

interviews and three conversations, 
conducted originally for a film by the 
same name, which reflect the thoughts 
and personal stories of seven Jewish 
feminists from Canada, the United 
States, and Israel. The interviews are 
with Norma Baumel Joseph, a Mon- 
treal scholar and teacher; Michele 
Landsberg, a Toronto journalist; 
Naomi Goldberg, a professor of Reli- 
gious Studies in Ottawa; Rabbi Elisa 
Goldstein, a spiritual leader; Esther 
Broner, a New York writer and nov- 
elist; Shulamit Aloni, an Israeli poli- 
tician; and Alice Shalvi, a professor of 
English Literature in Israel. Each one 
examines the place of women within 
Judaism and that of Judaism within 
feminism, focusing on rituals, spir- 
ituality, and access. To varying de- 
grees the women share insights into 
questions of Jewish feminism within 
a secular context. 

Two interviews are most relevant 
to the question of the link between 
Jewish identityand social justice work. 
Michele hdsberg,  an author, writer, 
and newspaper columnist, reflects 
upon her childhood in Toronto. She 
examines issues of class, gender, and 
social justice. For her, creating and 
discovering Jewish feminist rituals is 
crucial to her being a Jew and to not 
assimilating. Her clear identity as a 
Jew and a feminist has led to deeper 
questions of oppression. She notes "I 
felt that my whole stance as a Jewwho 
was somehow marginal to societywas 
very much like my stance as a woman. 
So the two ofthem are intertwined in 
my mind." 

Naomi Goldberg, from the Uni- 
versity of Ottawa, feels that it is im- 
portant to have a Jewish identity be- 
cause it is away offighting against the 
dominant Christian ethos. Although 
she acknowledges that we each have 
many identities, being a Jew offers 
important values. She concluded that 
an understanding of Jewish history 
and anti-Jewish oppression allows for 
a more critical approach and "that the 
study of Jewish history should make 
Jews more sensitive to oppression in 
the world." 
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